CCNS NEWS UPDATE

Runs 5/17/13 through 5/24/13

(THEME UP AND UNDER)  This is the CCNS News Update, an overview of the latest nuclear safety issues, brought to you every week by Concerned Citizens for Nuclear Safety.  Here is this week's top headline:
· New CMRR Proposal Does Not Address Seismic Hazard

Charles McMillan, Director of Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL), testified before the U.S. Senate last week about a new modular design for the Chemistry and Metallurgy Research Replacement (CMRR) Nuclear Facility.  The proposal includes constructing underground special-purpose modules that would be connected by tunnels to the existing Plutonium Facility and the CMRR Radiological Laboratory for on-going manufacture of plutonium cores for nuclear weapons.  McMillan said it was “a winning strategy with a lower budget.”  


But the proposal does not address the lack of seismic investigation required to ensure the safety of workers and people living in the Rio Grande watershed about the hazard on the Pajarito Plateau, where LANL is located.  Marian Naranjo, Executive Director of Honor Our Pueblo Existence, based at Santa Clara Pueblo, and Robert H. Gilkeson, an Independent Registered Geologist, have detailed the lack of the required seismic information in a new report to the U.S. Government Accountability Office. 


In the report they cite the requirements adopted by the Department of Energy (DOE) in 2012 for compliance with the seismic design standards for existing and planned nuclear weapons facilities.  The seismic design standards have been used by industry for years.  Compliance is based in part on detailed field investigations of all of the faults within a 40 kilometer, or 25 mile radius, around LANL.  In particular, DOE and LANL have not properly investigated the two concealed active faults located closed to and possibly below the existing and planned nuclear weapons facilities.  Naranjo and Gilkeson list nine other faults within the 40 kilometer area that have not been properly investigated. 

They also explain that federal law and the DOE regulations require that nuclear weapons facilities with large inventories of radioactive material must be held to a higher seismic design category.  It has been estimated that 2.7 metric tons of plutonium is stored at LANL and the proposed Nuclear Facility would store six metric tons. 


Because the seismic hazard has not been properly investigated and the amount of plutonium stored at LANL is great, additional costs for design and construction of underground modular structures will be expensive for taxpayers.  The cost for the Nuclear Facility escalated from $600 million to $6 billion because of the increasing awareness of the seismic hazard.  


Naranjo and Gilkeson write, “Nevertheless, there is adequate knowledge at this time that the destructive power of earthquakes at LANL will cause total collapse of the 35-year old [Plutonium Facility] and the 60-year old [Chemistry and Metallurgy Research Building] with great loss of life and injury to workers.  The two old nuclear weapons facilities are a great danger to workers, the public and the environment and should be shutdown immediately.”  

This has been the CCNS News Update.  To sign up to receive the weekly CCNS News Update, please go to nuclearactive.org.     

